BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

April 27, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, April 27, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Christopher R. Lombard  

Richard J. Quintal, Jr.

Pamela T. Nolan, Town Manager 

Mark D. Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager

Moment of Silence - Chairman Tavares asked for a moment of silence in memory of Alfred E. Christoffersen who passed away recently.  Mr. Christoffersen was a long-time member of the Advisory and Finance Committee.  Mr. Tavares, on behalf of the Board, expressed his sympathy to the Christoffersen Family.  Additionally, Chairman Tavares also expressed sympathy for the family of Mr. Peter Enos who recently died in Iraq.  Although from Dartmouth, many family members reside in Plymouth.

Congratulations – Chairman Tavares on behalf of the Board, wished Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager, a happy 30th birthday.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Ms. Pamela Nolan, Town Manager explained that the House of Representatives Ways and Means Committee has released its budget recommendations for FY 05.  Included in the recommendations are $80 Million Dollars more in the Special Education Circuit Breaker program, a $25 Million Dollar increase for charter school reimbursements and a $2 Million Dollar increase in PILOT Payments.  

In the Ways and Means recommendation, Plymouth’s Chapter 70 and Lottery distributions are level-funded to FY 04 levels.

Ms. Nolan was happy to announce that the Town of Plymouth has been named a Tree City USA for 2003.  The National Arbor Day Foundation imparts this designation on communities that are dedicated to and care for their forests.  This is 15th year that Plymouth has been bestowed this honor.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

Ms. Nolan also announced that the Town of Plymouth has been awarded an additional 150,000 gallons of flow towards the Sewer Bank.   This brings the total increase in the Sewer Bank to 300,000 gallons since January 1, 2004.  

Ms. Nolan also stated that a preliminary report card has been issued by FEMA regarding our April 14, 2004 graded exercise drill.  Ms. Nolan reported that there were no issues identified for the Town of Plymouth, including the schools, day care centers, nursing homes and special facilities.  The final report will be issued in 90 days. Vice Chairman Malaguti gave credit to Doug Hadfield for his top rate instruction and preparation with the drill.

Additionally, Ms. Nolan explained that the citizens of Plymouth, North Carolina, (pop. 4,000) would like to start a “special relationship” with us here in Plymouth 

MA.  Ms. Nolan spoke with the Mayor on April 21, 2004 and we will be exchanging information.

Lastly, Ms. Nolan announced that the HUD Capital Fund Program has increased the Plymouth Housing Authority’s Capital Fund Award by $25,464.00.  These resources will allow the PHA to make capital improvements at two federal sites – High Cliff Housing for the Elderly and Northfield Housing for the Elderly.

RECOGNITION

Chairman Tavares recognized Scout Mark Rogers on his promotion to Eagle Scout.  He is a member of Troop 47.  Mr. Tavares was invited to the ceremony for May 1st at the Church of the Pilgrimage however he will be unable to attend.  

 XE "Licenses:Weekly List" LICENSES

NSTAR No. 04-04 One (1) petition covering the installation of one (1) new pole on South Meadow Road in Plymouth.  This is necessary to accommodate upgrades in the system for Ellishaven Campground.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above petition and Selectman Quintal seconded. Voted 4-0

One Day Wine and Malt License (Liquor)

Dr. David Gilo is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for a Grand Opening of his dental office to be held at Three Market Crossing (Pinehills) on April 29, 2004 from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m.

LICENSES (continued)

Liquor liability is in place and a professional bartender will be serving the alcohol.

The Selectmen asked staff to confirm that this liquor license was necessary because usually in an opening, liquor is not charged. Staff confirmed that they would confirm the necessity of the license.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Amphibious Tours (Renewal)

Plymouth Surfside, Inc. d/b/a Splashdown Amphibious Tours

58 Seven Hills Road

Requests renewal for the following Licenses for their Amphibious Tours:

· Municipal Street License (MGL Chapter 159A, Section1)

· Wide Load Permit (MGL Chapter 90, Section 19)

The above license will be issued pending approval from the Building, Police and Fire Departments and the HarborMaster.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Fortune Telling (Renewal)

Queen of Cups

146 Court Street

Nancy Murdock

Celestial Insights

146 Court Street

Regina Hamilton

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Junk Collector (Renewals)

Plymouth Coin and Jewelry

64 Court Street

LICENSES (continued)

Robert Silva

27 West Cherry Street
Junk Dealer (Renewals)

Thyme Collections Center

1 Main Street

Dillon & Co.

12 North Street

Plymouth Antique Centre

26 Union Street

Chapel Antiques

631 State Road

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above Junk Collector and Junk Dealer licenses and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Billiards (Renewal)

Ellis Haven

531 Federal Furnace Road

Sam Diego’s East, Inc.

51 Main Street

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Horse and Carriage (Renewal)

Hillcrest Horse and Carriage

40 Forest Street

Daniel Murphy

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Mojar, LLC d/b/a Central Café are scheduled to open on Wednesday, April 21st.  There will be a representative of Central Café attending the Board meeting to answer any questions. 

The Selectmen stated that they would begin the process revocation for this license next week if they have not opened.

Sodexho Operations, LLC d/b/a Creative Gourmet (Accomack Room). 137 Warren Avenue is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a new annual all alcohol restaurant license:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Group 1, 2, 3

Applying for radio, tv, music, dancing

· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, tv, music, dancing

· Early Opening – 11:00 a.m.

Liquor Liability is in place and the manager will be server trained.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject tot he approval from our Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Sodexho Operations, LLC d/b/a Creative Gourmet (Peabody Picnic Pavilion) 137 Warren Avenue is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a new annual all alcohol restaurant license:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Group 1, 2, 3

Applying for radio, tv, music, dancing

· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, tv, music, dancing

· Early Opening – 11:00 a.m.

Liquor Liability is in place and the manager will be server trained.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject tot he approval from our Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

The Board petitioned the Great and General Court to enact the following special acts, as authorized by the April 3, 2004 Special and Annual Town Meetings:

Special Town Meeting

Article 5 – Economic Development Fund

Article 11 – Commissioners of Trust Funds

Article 13 – Airport leases (aviation and non-aviation)


Annual Town Meeting


Article 21 – Memorial Hall Parking Garage


Article 22 – Market St./Main Street Ext. Parking Garage


Article 27 – Clifford Road Bridge – Dept. of Agriculture


Article 47 – Revisions to the Town Charter

Restraining Order – The Board ordered the dogs owned by J. Brenner permanently restrained.

Fueling Hours – Chairman Tavares explained that the fueling hours on the town pier would have to be discussed at a later late.  He explained that the Harbor Committee needs to have a quorum before they can recommend these hours of operation. 

Appointed - The Board appointed Ronnie Lazarus to the Cultural Council for a three-year term expiring April 21, 2007.  Ms. Lazarus has served two previous terms on the Council.  The Cultural Council was aware of Ms. Lazarus’ interest and in full support of her appointment.

Memorial Hall Use - The Board requested more information from Steven Hiersche in regards for his request to use Memorial Hall on May 27 for the School Department to host an all-day meeting for the purpose of developing an alternative high school program.  Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager, will follow up with Mr. Hiersche.

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of April 13, 2004 with one change.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that the vote of the Board be placed after the license name instead of before it to avoid confusion.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Marsha Hanby, Cultural Council member, invited the public to attend a “Toast to the Arts” celebration recognizing persons who have most actively supported the arts in Plymouth during 2003.  Several people have been nominated for the award.  It will take place at the Plymouth Yacht Club on Thursday, May 6th at 7:00 p.m.  There will be a silent auction, a wine tasting and live music.  You can get tickets at the Golden Gull, at the door, or call Honey Weiss at 508-746-3259.

Paul McAlduff, Plymouth Chamber of Commerce member, encouraged Plymouth Residents to participate in the Plymouth Chamber of Commerce Blood Drive on May 10 from 1-6 p.m. at the Radisson.  

FUELING HOURS ON THE PIER

Chairman Tavares explained that we would allow comments regarding the fueling hours on town pier, which will be scheduled on the docket for a later date, as many individuals were available only for this evening and it was listed in the docket for this evening.

Jeff Goode, commercial fisherman, commented that Melia’s limited hours made it difficult for them to fuel and if they use the fueling company on the wharf they could pay as much as .20 cents more per gallon.  

Patrick Melia, Melia Fuel, explained that he was called by the fisherman themselves and it is not financial feasible to pay someone overtime to start fueling at 5:00 a.m. or after 7:00 p.m.  Mr. Melia also explained that more accidents happen at dawn and at dusk because of the limited daylight.  He also argued that if his competition can fuel anytime, why not Melia as well.

PUBLIC HEARING – COURT STREET BISTRO

A public hearing was held to consider two applications for an annual alcohol restaurant license for Sodexho Operations, LLC d/b/a Creative Gourmets.

Tony Costa, attorney for Sodexho, explained that they needed two additional licenses as each building needs its own license.

Selectman Lombard responded that he thought there was an issue with Creative Gourmet in the past.  Mr. Mark Sylvia explained that it involved a transfer of a license and it was a misunderstanding. 

PUBLIC HEARING (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve both licenses and all licenses associated with this business referred to in the Licenses section of the docket.  Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

GRAVEL ROAD IMPROVEMENT COMMITTEE

The Board interviewed Daniel P. O’Neil, Jr. and Donna Admirand for two positions on the Gravel Road Improvement Committee.  Both candidates have been long time residents of Plymouth and live on gravel roads.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint both to the Gravel Roads Improvement Committee and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

HARBOR FEES

The harbor fees were once again presented for review by the Selectmen.  Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, explained that the Town has received a $25,000 grant from the Commonwealth.  He explained that these funds will be used for temporary repairs to the T-wharf.  Mr. Hartmann explained that the Seaport Advisory council and the Office of Administration and Finance remain fully committed to Plymouth’s project.

Some of the changes of the Harbor Committees previous fee structure include:

1. Eliminating the per passenger fee for commercial boats and charging a flat fee of $50.00 per foot annually.

2. Increasing dockage fees from $10 per foot plus $500 per boat to flat rates of $20 per foot residents and $30 per foot for non-residents.

3. Increasing the business vehicle sticker charge from $300 per year to $500 per year.

4. Adding a new recreational marina and rack waterway usage fee of $3 per foot for residents and $5 per foot for non-residents.

5. Increasing the mooring fees from $5 per foot for residents and $7 per foot for non-residents to $6 per foot for residents and $8 per foot for non-residents.

As with the previous options larger fees would be phased in over 4 years and with the exception of mooring fees, all fees would automatically increase by 3% each year.

HARBOR FEES (continued)

Mr. Hartmann also discussed the development of an enterprise fund as well as the recommendation for a lease of one 28’ by 90’ space for use by a commercial fishing entity.

Mr. Paul Quintal, secretary of the Harbor Committee explained that the purpose of the Harbor Committee was to review harbor and wharf issues and make recommendations.  He feels they have done that with this proposal.

Chairman Tavares responded that he thought this proposal was very well done however he had concerns with the idea of a 3% lock increase every year after the fourth year.  Mr. Tavares would prefer a review every year.  Mr. Hartmann explained that they were trying to apply a rate that was fair and wouldn’t require a revisit each and every year.

Michael Secundo and Jason Secundo, Reliable Fish Company, spoke in opposition of the new lease area.  They explained that the new proposal strips 25’ of space from his existing business.  Mr. Hartmann explained that this decision was difficult but there is not enough space on the wharf for everyone, so they have to be fair.  Mr. Hartmann explained that state law says we have to go through the bidding process and lease to the highest bidder.  

Mr. Mario Costa, boat owner, questioned whether we could charge different fees for residents vs. non-residents.  Joe Ritz, HarborMaster explained that case law says we can charge more for non-residents because they do not pay anything to the Town. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the investigation of setting up an enterprise fund.  Selectman Quintal seconded Voted 4-0 approved.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the fees as presented. Selectman Quintal seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to lease the 28’ by 90’ space for use by a commercial fishing entity.  Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved. Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to issue a request for proposals to lease the southeastern side of the finger wharf.  Selectman Lombard seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.  

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING

The Board met to see if they should call a Special Town Meeting in regards to the Talcott Property Purchase by the CPC and the sale of 89 Court Street.

Bill Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, explained that on April 8, 2004, the Community Preservation Committee voted to recommend a 

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING (continued)

request of the Board of Selectmen to open the Town Warrant for a Special Town Meeting and place a new article for the Talcott Acquisition. This article would designate one million dollars from the open space account for the acquisition of the Talcott property on Ship Pond Road.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to include this article in the Special Town Meeting.  Selectmen Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0.

The Board also discussed the sale of the 89 Court Street Building.  Chairman Tavares asked if we had an appraisal on this building.  Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager, responded that we do have an appraisal at this time. Selectman Lombard asked Mr. Sylvia if we have any outstanding insurance claims on the building.  Mr. Sylvia explained that they have all been paid. Selectman Lombard asked if we were selling 130 Court Street as well and Mr. Sylvia responded that PACTV still has 4 more years on their lease.  Chairman Tavares responded that this discussion should be placed as a future docket item.

Mr. Withington, town resident, asked the Selectmen about the possibility of using Memorial Hall for the senior center.  Chairman Tavares explained that the seniors have made it very clear that the entire downtown area is not suitable.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to include an article related to the sale of 89 Court Street, including the appraisal, the return of funds for the elevator and declaration as surplus of the property to the Special Town Meeting Warrant. Selectman Lombard seconded. Voted 4-0.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to open and close the Special Town Meeting Warrant for June 1st, 2004. Selectman Lombard seconded. Voted 4-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS/LETTERS

Sticker Fees – Vice Chairman Malaguti would like staff to look into the pricing of the second dump stickers.  He also would like staff to see if they can start spot checking for municipal stickers as well.

Shirley Square Clock – Selectman Lombard thanked the DPW maintenance division for their work in repairing the Shirley Square Clock and the post office clock as well.

Statement – Selectman Quintal made a statement concerning the upcoming Plymouth Charter Mayor vs. Town Meeting ballot.

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS/LETTERS (continued)

Voice of Democracy Dinner – Vice Chairman Malaguti announced that he would not be able to attend the Voice of Democracy dinner on May 16th. 

Greg Santos Letter – Vice Chairman Malaguti responded to a letter from Greg Santos regarding the improper discharge of surface water onto his property.  Mr. Malaguti responded that this would be taken care of.

Lottery Distributions – Vice Chairman Malaguti urged citizens to write into the lottery commission regarding the diversion of lottery funds.  Mr. Malaguti commented that we should try to get the lottery money back to the Towns where it belongs.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraphs 3 & 1.  Selectman Lombard seconded the motion.  Voted 4 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Malaguti, Lombard, Quintal, and Tavares.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk  
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